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January 16, 2017
GBOS Regular Meeting

Minutes Draft
7:00 p.m. Girdwood Community Room

Call to Order 7:01 p.m.  Sam Daniel, Co-Chair   
Attending are:  Sam Daniel, Eryn Boone, Jerry Fox and Robert Snitzer
Agenda Revisions and Approval
January 16, 2017 Regular Meeting Agenda Approved


4-0
January 11, 2017 Work Session Meeting minutes Approved

4-0
December 19, 2016 Regular meeting Minutes Approved w/change to # of people who need to sign fluoride petition






3-0
December 19, 2016 GBOS/LUC Quarterly Meeting minutes Approved
3-0

Announcements:  

· MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting scheduled for Monday, January 30 at 4PM at Anchorage City Hall.
· GBOS seats D and E are up for election and will be on the April 4, 2017 Anchorage Municipal Election ballot.  Candidates must be registered to vote in Girdwood, and must file with the Municipal Clerk’s Office at 632 W 6th Avenue.  Filing for office begins at 8AM on January 28 and ends at 5PM on Feb 11, 2017.
Introductions, Presentations and Reports:
1. Update on GBOS Seat D vacancy
Tommy O’Malley resigned in December.  GBOS posted vacancy and then met on Jan 11 to review resumes of people who applied to fill the spot until seat is filled at the municipal election in April.  

GBOS is recommending that Mayor Berkowitz appoint Mike Edgington to the seat.  Assembly will need to confirm on consent agenda before appointment is confirmed.  GBOS thanks all who applied and encourages them to run in April.
GBOS Meeting Agendas and minutes are available on line: http://www.muni.org/gbos
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2. Sub-Committee Reports:

a. Trails Committee – Brian Burnett
Last meeting was on January 3.  

Group re-elected officers: Carolyn Brodin, Chair; Brian Burnett, Vice-Chair; Kate Sandberg, Secretary; Diana Livingston, Treasurer.

Interagency Land Management Authority (ILMA) – not yet complete.  
Memoradum of Understanding (MOU) between MOA and USFS is nearing completion and should be signed by end of month.

Discussion of proposed trail by Girdwood Nordic Ski Club continues to drive attendance at GTC and discussions continue to be polarized between group that wants ski trail in that area and group that wants to preserve the current status of Stumpy’s Summer/Winter trails and meadows.

Girdwood Mtn Bike Alliance members attended and announced fundraiser to be held this month.

Girdwood Trails Plan – Document is coming along with editing help funded by KMTA grant.

Hand Tram – plan is still to fly the hand tram cart out, although winter weather is currently making this prohibitive.

Grooming:  As of the trails meeting, there still wasn’t much happening, but this has changed in the last few days and volunteer grooming effort has been very strong.  Upper valley trails are shaping up and all trails are in good shape.  12+ volunteer groomers have been hard at work.

GTC has approximately $11,000 in GW Inc account, $3500 to be reimbursed to the account in trail plan document grant funds. 

b. Girdwood Area Plan Review – Diana Livingston/Lewis Leonard

Diana, Lewis and Kyle plan to meet on WED morning to work on strategy and next step.  Diana invites others to get involved in updating the plan.  Bring thumb drive to get copy of editable document.  

Mike Edgington has helped GAP Review Committee by taking pdf of the document and scanning it to get word document from it.  This is a big help as the MOA did not have an electronic copy of the original plan.

c. Girdwood Family Village/TASC – Lynne Doran/Diana Livingston

Girdwood Family Village has received letters of support for the new concept from Little Bears and Girdwood Clinic. Next the group will go to financing folks and home developers to move the project forward.

3. Legislative Report – Sue Kennedy on behalf of Bill Evans and John Weddleton

Jennifer Johnston State House Representative

Getting set up in Juneau to work on fiscal issues.
Starting constituent Facebook page, look for it and join to receive updated information.

Add your email address to list in the back of the room to receive Jennifer’s email updates, too.

Jennifer is serving on Education, Health and Social Services, Energy, and Budget/Audit committees.  Jennifer Johnston’s phone number is 907-465-4949.

Bill Evans, Assembly
Advises that there is a full assembly agenda this week, including topics of fluoride and bed tax, as well as other proposed taxes.

John Weddleton, Assembly
Meeting with Glacier Valley Transit on Jan 25.  There is a proposal to have GVT assist with high school student transportation for Anchorage School District.  A similar model is used in Eagle River with PeopleMover.

4. Gerrish Library Report – Claire Agni

2043 visitors in December.  Lots of additional activities going on at the library for all ages, including book club, board games, legos, kids music, etc.  If you have legos, duplos, games or puzzles, please bring them to donate to the library programs.

5. Liaison Report  - Kyle Kelley

Working on re-hire of Reilly Buck as summer seasonal staff, bumping up to 30 hours/week

Ben Grothe is planning to continue on as campground host.

In spring we’ll install tennis court backboards and will order wind screens.

Skate park meeting is WED 1/18 at 7PM  in the community room.

Group has received almost $2000 in donations since forming in the fall.

Skate park plans work party on May 20

Spring Beautification 1st Saturday in June for planting and weeding
GBOS grants:  Grantees need to complete revision forms so that contract can be written.

For those who received grants in 2016, year-end reports are due before new contract will be issued.

Grants to Parks and Rec:

Completing $17,000 grant with Anchorage Park Foundation this spring.
Completing $2500 grant with KMTA for creation of interpretive signs.  Will apply for phase II grant for printing and installation of signs in Town Square Park.

$7,000 grant with KMTA for editable document for the Trails Plan.

Applied for $50,000 grant with State of AK (Federal funds), project is in review process with others statewide.

Still hoping to get hand tram out for work this winter, but it may become a spring project, based on weather.

Grooming:  shovel party on Horror Hill and Creekside trail that leads to upper meadows.  Lots of work this week with cold temperatures and no precipitation.  Trail work done now should hold up well all winter.

Cemetery:

Location has been studied and found suitable for burial.

Cemetery Committee Meeting scheduled for next week (more info later in the meeting)

Roads:
Full winter mode with lots of snowfall this weekend.

Thank you to Burt and Jennifer and the rest of the Cooley group.  They start at 2AM each day.

Egloff street lights are not working, this has been called in for service.

Fire Hall Expansion going well, project is fully enclosed.

Budget:

$162,000 in undesignated fund ($350,000 is encumbered for Fire Hall expansion, should return to Undesignated Fund after construction complete)

Roads spent $49,000 in December

Roads at 93% of 2016 budget.

Parks at 92% of 2016 budget

Parks 406 account @ $200,800

Community Room 406 account @ $74,000

IGCS are under budget for 2016

6. Supervisor Reports – Sam requests that item A is changed to Public Safety with Chief Schofield, so that he can make the tunnel end time to get home.  
A) Land Use – Jerry Fox

LUC elected officers at their last meeting.  Officers are:

Brian Burnett, Chair; Tim Cabana co-chair; Di Powers Secretary

LUC thanks Lewis Leonard for his service on LUC and especially his work on the Operating Procedures.

Tim Cabana plans to move forward on Title 21, Chapter 9 revisions.  

B) Roads- Robert Snitzer/Liaison Report
No additional report

C) Parks & Recreation – Eryn Boone/Liaison Report
No additional report
D) Fire –Interim Chief Will Day
No interim supervisor was designated at this meeting
Chief Day says 2016 ended up busier than other years on record with 515 calls total.

So far 27 calls in 2017

Receiving applications for fire chief.  Review of initial applications in February.

Construction going well, expect to move in May or June.

40 active members.  Recruiting new members now.

Chief Day reminds people to be careful of snow sliding from roofs, take time to clear vents of snow, report fire hydrants that need to be shoveled out and report roads that need to be cleared so fire trucks can get through.

GVFD still has smoke detectors/co alarms but the grant that provides these is running out.  Call to have fire dept to schedule an appointment for them to come and install these items in your home.

GVFD non-emergency number is 783-2511

Cemetery update – Tommy O’Malley
7 acres of parcel of land off Crow Creek Road has been deemed approved for burial purposes

Cemetery Meeting scheduled for January 23 at 7PM in the Community Room.

Cemetery Committee is currently made up of:  Mike Opalka, Tommy O’Malley, Steve Feathergill, Norm Starkey, Cynthia Toohey.

Working with Rob Jones (in charge of Anchorage Cemetery) and Melinda Freeman (Health and Human Services).  

Once complete, MOA Health and Human Services will manage the cemetery.

Girdwood Cemetery is on HLB agenda for 2/9/17 meeting to work toward transition of land from HLB to HHS.

Phase I is complete, next steps are:
Phase II – Permitting

Phase III – Preliminary plans (parking, trails, etc w/trails committee)

Phase IV – Cost to build (1.5-2M)
7 acres of cemetery should last 500+ years based on current death rate of 2.7 per year in Girdwood

E) Public Safety & Utilities– Sam Daniel/Michelle Weston, PSAC Chair
Chief Schofield states that the report he has provided includes activities through 12/31/16.  New Years was pretty busy.

Supervisors commend Whittier Police for their service, and this is also stated by Alyeska Resort representatives Mandy Hawes and Eric Fullerton.

Chief Schofield explains some of the categories on the report:

SIHI  - Suicide Intent/Homicide Intent
Paper Service – Delivery of court documents

Title 47 – Altered mental state needing transport

Non-emergency number for Whittier Police is 907-472-2340.  There will be a local Girdwood number coming once the local office is set up.  In an emergency, dial 911.

Sam Daniel states that he plans to attend the next Whittier city council meeting, and is hoping to schedule a joint luncheon/gathering with Girdwood and Whittier.

Public Comment:

Lewis Leonard states that there is a van and some other vehicles on Vail drive that present a hazard.  Requests that they be moved.

Lewis Leonard also lets the group know that there will be a Celebration of Life for Christian Behr on Friday from 6-8PM on KEUL.

Eric Fullerton expresses thanks to Chief Schofield and Whittier Police for their work in Girdwood.  Good collaborative effort and teamwork with Alyeska Resort.

Eric Fullerton also explains that the MOA is discussing increasing taxes currently to meet gap in state financing.

Bed tax is current 12%, paid by users of accommodations. Of this, 1/3 funds Visit Anchorage (anchorage tourism marketing), 1/3 funds the Denaina Center, and 1/3 goes to MOA general fund.

Additional 2% is proposed under AO 2017-12, bringing bed tax to 14%.  Plan is to put 5.5% of total tax collected toward MOA general fund, most of it to fund policing downtown.   

This 14% bed tax will make Anchorage bed tax higher than most other communities in Alaska, and may price Anchorage out of the market.
Additionally, two statewide associations that market tourism in Alaska are seeking assessments for funds (taxes) amounting between 4-8%, which could bring bed tax to 20%.

There is concern that this will price anchorage rooms out of the market, that the value for Girdwood from Visit Anchorage marketing is low compared to tax accrued from Girdwood rooms.

Alyeska Resort is drafting letter to Mayor Berkowitz regarding this tax increase.  Alyeska Resort supports Sales Tax instead of room tax.

This item is to be added to the MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting on 1/30.

OLD BUSINESS:
7. 
Resolution of Service for Tommy O’Malley

Sam Daniel read Resolution of Service in to the record.
Motion:

GBOS moves to approve the Resolution of Gratitude for Tommy O’Malley as read; 
Motion by Jerry Fox/Robert Snitzer 2nd
Motion passes 4-0

8.
Resolution of Thanks to MOA City Manager Mike Abbott and Attorney Bill Falsey for help with Whittier Police contract.

Robert Snitzer read Resolution of Service in to the record

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve the Resolution of Gratitude for Mike Abbott and Bill Falsey as read; 
Motion by Jerry Fox/Eryn Boone 2nd
Motion passes 4-0

9. 
Approval of the ACS building space for police office at a cost of approx. $1300/month including utilities and building improvements, to be paid for through 2016 collected public safety tax revenues.

Group discusses that Mike Opalka has spearheaded this effort to get an office location for the 

Whittier Police, and ACS has been very interested in making it work out.  Space will be secure,

in the upstairs of the ACS building across from Chair 5 restaurant.  Open by appointment only. 

Improvements include adding bathroom and wall.  Rent for first 3 years is $1300/month,

which includes reimbursing for the improvements, after 3 years the rent will go down as

improvements will be paid off.  First 3 years will be paid incrementally from funds accrued in 

2016 public safety tax assessment.

PSAC voted to support the action to rent the space 4-0
Discussion:

Laura Bowen points out that 3 year rental of this space is less than 1 year rental at the 

trooper space in the Girdwood Station Mall.  Kyle adds that Mike Opalka spoke to the 

Girdwood Station Mall about rental, but they were not interested in coming down on rental 

price.  Thank you to Mike Opalka for pursuing options for police office.

GBOS Resolution 2017-01:  Resolution of Support for rental of space for Whittier Police Department Public Safety Office read in to the record by Jerry Fox.

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve Resolution 2017-01 as read; 
Motion by Robert Snitzer/Eryn Boone 2nd
Motion passes 4-0

Jerry Fox states that this will be paid out incrementally from $156,000 tax but not spent in

2016.  He wants to see $156,000 decrease in Girdwood Area taxes in 2017.

10.
Approval of re-appropriation of $50,000 in GVFD’s Unused Capital Funds for purchase of meeting room equipment and appliances for the new fire station.

$50,000 remains in GVFD from unspent funds for air handling system project that is complete.

Due to error in design phase of Fire Hall expansion project, there is no fund for equipment and 

appliances for the new fire hall.  GVFD is seeking permission to re-allocate $50,000 for fridge, 

stove, beds, furnishings.

Eryn Boone read draft Letter of Non-Objection for GVFD to re-allocate funds for the purpose of 

essential appliances and furnishings for Fire Hall.

Motion:

GBOS moves to approve the Letter of Non-Objection for re-allocating $50,000 for fire hall 

appliances and furnishings, provided that list and itemized cost are presented to and approved 

by GBOS.
Motion by Jerry Fox, 2nd by Robert Snitzer

Motion approved 4-0

11.
Status of Pedestrian activated crosswalk sign at Hightower/Egloff and Alyeska
Highway.

Liability issue has slowed progress on this project.  Kyle Kelley meeting with MOA and SOA traffic department this week.  If problem is not resolved, it may need to be added to the MOA/GBOS Quarterly meeting agenda for 1/30/17 meeting.

Overall issue is that MOA and SOA do not think that a crosswalk sign is needed at this location.  GBOS expresses frustration that this has been discussed and resolved with MOA and SOA previously and offer to support Kyle in meetings and in calls to city and state to move forward as this crosswalk sign should be installed in spring 2017.

12. 
Agenda Item LUC 1611-06:
Status of ballot measure to add uninhabited land to the Girdwood Valley Service Area so that municipal staff and funds can be used to work on trails there.  
Kyle reminds group that including this land in the GVSA will allow Parks and Rec staff and 

funding to be utilized on Hand Tram, Virgin Creek, Abe’s Trail and California Creek Trail and 

trail heads.  It also allows for Whittier Police to provide support at those locations, to deter 

and follow up on car break-ins, illegal camping, etc in these locations.

MOA plans to hold this election as a mail-in ballot, so that map can be included in the ballot 

and voters can be better informed.

Kyle states he is hopeful that this can be delivered to voters prior to the April election via mail, 

as this is time-sensitive and if it doesn’t pass GTC will need to make different arrangements

 for work on those trails and trail projects.
13.
Review of the GBOS Operating Procedures. 
GBOS Operating Procedures are being reviewed by Eryn Boone with Margaret Tyler.  Red-line document provided at this meeting. We plan to have the completed recommended document at the next GBOs meeting for review and approval.
14.
Consider agenda topics for MOA/GBOS Quarterly Meeting on Monday, January 30, 2017 at 4PM at Anchorage City Hall.


Topics on the agenda are:

· Seward Highway Safety:  

· Ballot language regarding Annexation of HLB Land by GVSA

· Request for any updates on AST response to MOA Legal Department letter regarding Major Crime investigation.  

· Status Update regarding turning Girdwood in to its own Department with DeptID?

Group also added:

Add Search and Rescue to above item #3 (AST major crime investigation)

Increase in Bed Tax 

Possible to use Parking Authority for towing in Girdwood

Presentation of Resolution of gratitude to Bill Falsey and Mike Abbott 

Krystal Hoke asks about where the tax for marijuana goes.

Kyle states that he checked on this after the last meeting, and Marijuana tax goes to the Anchorage General Area-wide fund.  Krystal asks if Girdwood generated funds stay in Girdwood.  Kyle answers that this would likely require a change to the MOA charter and we would need an assembly member to carry forward.
NEW BUSINESS:  
15.  
Agenda Item LUC 1701-04:
Review of Liquor License renewal applications for Alyeska Resort, Double Musky and Tesoro 2 Go Mart

Group reviewed licenses up for bi-annual renewal.  No comments.
Action Item Updates as assigned:
Request for Executive Session:
None

Other:

None

Adjourn 8:35PM
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